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Item 1.  Business.

                                   OVERVIEW
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   StorageNetworks, Inc. and its subsidiaries ("StorageNetworks" or "we") is a
provider of data storage management software and services. We provide data
storage management services and enterprise storage resource management software
to enable our customers to deliver cost-effective solutions to store, manage,
and protect information. StorageNetworks was founded in late 1998 to offer
services designed to provide customers with efficient and cost-effective data
storage. Today, we operate in two business segments, managed storage services
and professional services, and provide these services to our customers at their
data centers, both onsite at the customers' facilities or in a third-party
hosting center. Through our professional services, we design and implement
networked storage infrastructures for our customers, and through our managed
services, we manage our customers' data storage environments.

   Our revenues for the year ended December 31, 2001 were $123.6 million. Our
managed storage services segment accounted for $113.5 million, or 92%, of our
total revenues, and our professional services segment accounted for $10.1
million, or 8%, of our total revenues. The relative contributions of each of
our segments to our total revenues in 2001 may not be indicative of future
periods, however, as we shift the focus of our sales and marketing efforts to
selling software and professional services to large enterprise organizations.
For example, we expect to decrease sales and marketing of our managed storage
services. For more financial information about our business segments and
customers, long-lived assets, and geographic information about our revenues,
see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of
Operations" and note 10 to our consolidated financial statements included in
this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

   In order to deliver our managed storage services more efficiently and
cost-effectively, we have developed proprietary software-our STORos operating
system-to monitor and manage our own and our customers' complex, multi-vendor
networked storage environments. We utilize this software in the delivery of our
managed storage services to reduce complexity and cost and to increase
efficiency. Beginning in the second half of 2002, we plan to offer our STORos
operating system directly to customers as a stand-alone enterprise storage
resource management software application (together with professional services).
We market our software and services primarily to large enterprise
organizations, network service providers and systems integrators.

The StorageNetworks Solution

   Today, many large enterprise organizations are experiencing rapid growth in
the volume of data that they must store and protect. Our goal is to offer
customers software and services that improve the performance of their storage
environments and reduce the costs associated with managing complex storage
environments. We believe that our software and services help customers achieve
the following benefits:

   Improved service levels.  We are focused on reducing the complexities
associated with data storage and offer enterprise storage management software
and services that are designed to increase the control that customers have over
their storage environments. Our interoperability lab tests storage technologies
from various vendors for interoperability and quality assurance. We use
documented practices and repeatable processes for storage configuration and
management to help ensure that our customers' storage environments can provide
consistent performance and high levels of data availability. Our software and
services are designed to enable our customers to gain control over and improve
the performance of their storage infrastructure, and to improve the
availability and recoverability of data.
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   Reduce storage management costs.  We are also focused on lowering the costs
associated with data storage management. We offer software and services that
are designed to help customers optimize the utilization of their storage assets
and resources, quickly deploy networked storage infrastructures, and improve
management and control of the storage environment. We believe that these
increased efficiencies help to reduce the costs of managing a complex
multi-vendor environment.

StorageNetworks Software

   We have developed storage management software to manage both our and our
customers' complex, multi-vendor storage environments. We currently utilize
these applications, outlined below, which include our STORos operating system,
our Virtual Storage Portal software, and our STORvision software, in delivering
our managed storage services. Our STORos operating system integrates and
centralizes the management of the various elements of a multi-vendor networked
storage environment, our Virtual Storage Portal allows us and our customers to
monitor the performance of their storage environments, and our STORvision
software allows us to provide efficient and scalable managed services. We
expect to have a stand-alone enterprise storage resource management solution,
version 5.0 of our STORos operating system, available for customers in the
second half of 2002.

STORos operating system      Our STORos operating system is designed to
                             facilitate the collection and processing of
                             information about storage infrastructures. We
                             currently use the STORos operating system in
                             delivering our managed storage services to
                             customers. The STORos operating system is an open
                             platform that enables storage and data management
                             applications to interoperate. The STORos operating
                             system also integrates storage infrastructure
                             management information with existing
                             decision-support applications and management
                             frameworks through the STOR-API, our application
                             programming interface. The STOR-API integrates
                             information collected from our STORos software,
                             our Virtual Storage Portal software and our
                             STORvision software into our customers' existing
                             management frameworks, such as enterprise ticket
                             and billing applications. As described below, we
                             expect to have version 5.0 of the STORos operating
                             system available as a stand-alone product in the
                             second half of 2002, which will be available
                             directly to customers for purchase along with
                             related professional services.

Virtual Storage Portal
software                     Our Virtual Storage Portal, or VSP, software is a
                             storage management application that enables us and
                             our enterprise and service provider customers to
                             analyze and monitor data storage infrastructures.
                             This software application has been developed to
                             provide customers with a single tool that provides
                             storage resource management functionality for
                             multi-vendor storage environments. The VSP
                             software collects and reports current and
                             historical statistics about storage availability,
                             usage, capacity, performance and charge-backs.

STORvision software          Our STORvision software is command and control
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                             software that we currently utilize in providing
                             our managed storage services. The STORvision
                             software is designed to provide efficient and
                             scalable management of enterprise storage
                             resources. Enterprise and service provider
                             customers who license version 5.0 of our STORos
                             operating system, which we expect to have
                             available in the second half of 2002, will be able
                             to use the STORvision software to automate labor-
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                             intensive tasks surrounding storage process
                             management, including storage procurement,
                             capacity planning and forecasting and the
                             administration of event, problem and change
                             management tasks.

STORos software version 5.0  In the second half of 2002, we expect to have
                             version 5.0 of our STORos software available.
                             Version 5.0 of the STORos software will be a
                             productized version of the STORos and Virtual
                             Storage Portal software that we currently use in
                             the delivery of our managed services. Version 5.0
                             and subsequent releases of the STORos software
                             will be enterprise storage resource management
                             applications designed to manage the multi-vendor
                             components of enterprise customers' and service
                             providers' storage environments. We expect that
                             STORos version 5.0 and subsequent releases will
                             support various storage architectures, including
                             storage area networks, network attached storage,
                             and backup and restore environments. Version 5.0
                             of the STORos software will be designed to report
                             business information and statistics to help
                             customers more efficiently manage their storage
                             environments.

StorageNetworks Services

   We currently provide both managed data storage services and professional
services to our customers at their data centers, both onsite at the customers'
facilities or in a third-party hosting center. Historically, we have offered a
suite of managed data storage services that are designed to provide businesses
with reliable and secure data storage that can be readily expanded to meet
their critical data storage needs. We use our proprietary software in
delivering these managed services. We also offer a range of professional
services, in which we advise our customers on the design, implementation,
migration and ongoing management of their data storage environments. As
discussed herein, we are shifting the focus of our sales and marketing efforts
to selling software and professional services. The following discussion of our
managed storage services has been included due to the fact that a majority of
our historical revenues derived from these services and our belief that a
majority of our revenues for the immediate future will be derived from such
services.

  Managed Storage Services

   Our suite of managed data storage services has been designed to enable
customers to achieve higher levels of data availability, optimize utilization
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rates, and improve recovery rates, and include our STORbackup, STORmanage,
STORfusion and PACS services. We are currently providing these services to
enterprise customers, to customers whose data centers are located in
third-party hosting centers, and to service providers who resell storage
services to their customers. We, and our STORfusion customers, utilize our
STORos operating system, STORvision software and Virtual Storage Portal
software in the delivery of managed storage services. Our managed storage
service customers benefit from the interoperability testing and evaluation of
storage technologies performed in our STORlabs testing center and receive
monitoring and management through our Customer Support Center. Typically, our
managed data storage services are purchased by our end-user customers through
service level agreements or other contracts that guarantee our services will
meet or exceed specific performance criteria, including data and storage
availability, successful performance of back-ups and overall infrastructure and
data security.

  STORbackup and STORmanage Services for Enterprise Customers

   Our current managed data storage services for enterprise customers include
our STORbackup services and our STORmanage services. These services offer the
following features:

STORbackup Services          Our STORbackup services are designed to help
                             enterprise organizations minimize the risk of data
                             loss by offering dependable data

                                      3

                             backup, recovery and business continuity services.
                             With these services, we copy a customer's data
                             onto magnetic tape media, which is then archived
                             and stored in accordance with the customer's
                             instructions. We can also provide these customers
                             with services to restore data in the event of a
                             file or data corruption event.

STORmanage Services          Our STORmanage services are software-based
                             services that are primary data storage management
                             and monitoring services designed to help customers
                             monitor and manage their existing storage
                             environments. Our STORmanage services can support
                             primary disk, tape back-up and restore and remote
                             site data replication. To deliver these services,
                             we integrate our proprietary software applications
                             with the customer's existing storage
                             infrastructure, which can include components from
                             multiple vendors. The STORmanage services are
                             designed to enable the customer to become a
                             service provider to its own internal business
                             units.

  STORfusion Services and Software for Service Provider Customers

   We market our STORfusion managed data storage services to service provider
customers, including system integrators, telecommunications companies and
network service providers, who in turn provide data storage services to their
own customers. STORfusion services provide our customers with access to a
combination of our proprietary software, training, marketing, processes and
expertise, and can be customized to meet the specific needs of different
customers. STORfusion services are designed to enable our customers to
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efficiently and cost-effectively deliver managed data storage services to their
own customers.

  PACS Managed Services

   Our PACS services, which stands for Protection, Availability, Continuity,
Scalability and Security of data, have historically been offered primarily to
customers whose data centers are located at third-party hosting facilities,
although we also provide PACS services to enterprise customers. With our PACS
services, we own and manage the storage infrastructure, including all hardware,
software and networking equipment. Our PACS services include primary data
management (both storage area networks and network attached storage
environments), back-up, recovery and business continuity services. These
services include:

BackPACS Services              Our BackPACS services are managed services that
                               copy customers' data onto magnetic tape media,
                               which is then archived and stored. These
                               services provide detailed restore procedures in
                               the event of a file restoration or data
                               corruption event.

DataPACS and NetPACS Services  Our DataPACS and NetPACS services are primary
                               data storage services based on storage area
                               network or network attached storage
                               architectures. As part of these services, we can
                               also provide our customers with point-in-time
                               copies of their data. Rather than being directly
                               attached to the storage devices, customers'
                               servers are connected to one or more file
                               servers by a separate local area network.

Professional Services

   Our STORconsulting professional services are designed to help enterprise
organizations design their primary data storage systems and optimize their
existing data storage infrastructures. Our storage experts have experience in
helping customers design or evaluate their current storage environment, migrate
to a networked storage environment and implement effective data protection,
recovery and business continuity strategies. Our STORconsulting experts also
have experience with a wide range of storage technologies from various vendors.
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Our STORconsulting group continues to build its expertise by collecting
technical information and identifying storage inefficiencies within
multi-vendor storage environments. We offer strategy, implementation and design
services in the following areas:

Storage strategy services    Through our storage strategy consulting services,
                             we assess a customer's current storage
                             infrastructure, evaluate the customer's storage
                             management processes and recommend ways for the
                             customer to improve performance of its storage
                             infrastructure and improve levels of data
                             availability. We also offer backup and restore
                             strategy services that assist customers with the
                             implementation of backup and restore solutions
                             designed to help reduce the risk of data loss,
                             improve backup success rates, and minimize
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                             recovery time in the event of data loss.

Implementation services      With our implementation consulting services, we
                             enable organizations to migrate from a direct
                             attached storage architecture to a networked
                             storage environment, either a storage area network
                             environment or a networked attached storage
                             environment.

Design services              Through our design services, we assist customers
                             with the design of storage area networks and
                             network attached storage systems, as well as
                             backup processes, based on the customer's required
                             levels of data availability and redundancy and
                             system performance.

Sales and Marketing

   We market our software and services primarily through our direct sales
force. Our direct sales team targets large enterprises and service providers
that want to improve the performance and management of their multi-vendor data
storage environments. We also market our software and services indirectly
through our STORfusion customers, who market storage services to their own
existing and prospective customers. Our marketing goal is to develop sales
opportunities by increasing enterprise customers' and service providers'
awareness of the value proposition of storage management software and services,
the StorageNetworks brand and the brand of our STORos operating system. Our
direct sales force is based primarily in the United States, with additional
personnel located in London, England and Japan.

Research and Development

   Our software development group is focused on developing new features and
functionalities for our storage management software that we use in delivering
our managed services to our customers. Our software development group is also
responsible for converting version 5.0 of our STORos operating system, which we
currently use in the delivery of managed services, into a stand-alone
enterprise storage resource management application that we expect to be able to
deliver to customers in the second half of 2002. Our engineering group
maintains our STORlabs testing center, which tests interoperability, provides
quality assurance, performs distance transmission analysis and evaluates
emerging technologies. Our STORlabs center serves as a controlled, secure
environment for reviewing storage technologies and evaluating technologies for
integration into our software applications. Our engineering group also creates
and maintains product engineering guides and field implementation guides that
are designed to assure guaranteed performance levels and that detail processes
and other information for storage configuration and management. We and our
STORfusion customers use, and we expect that our software customers will use,
these guides in the delivery of managed storage services.

Operations

   Our operations group consists of our Customer Support Center and our field
operations group. The Customer Support Center remotely monitors events in our
customers' storage environments and manages our
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responses to customer requests. Our field operations team manages the delivery
and deployment of our managed storage services in customers' data centers,

Edgar Filing: STORAGENETWORKS INC - Form 10-K

8



including the implementation and ongoing management of storage
environments.

Competition

   The storage software and services markets are highly competitive, and the
market for enterprise storage resource management software, which we consider
to be the primary market for version 5.0 of our STORos operating system, is
also highly competitive. We expect that we will continue to face competition
from traditional storage hardware and software vendors as well as start-up
storage software vendors. We believe that the principal competitive factors
affecting these markets include:

   . Development of a single software layer that can manage a heterogeneous
     storage environment;

   . Development of proprietary storage management applications;

   . The ability to provide software and services to support multi-vendor
     storage environments;

   . Customer acceptance of a stand-alone enterprise storage resource
     management software package;

   . Ability to market and sell a stand-alone enterprise storage resource
     management software package;

   . Engineering and technical expertise;

   . Brand recognition;

   . A proven-track record with enterprise customers and service providers;

   . Ability to attract and retain skilled professionals;

   . Quality of customer service and support; and

   . Financial resources.

   Our current primary competitors are storage hardware, storage software and
service vendors such as EMC, BMC Software, Computer Associates, VERITAS
Software, IBM, Hitachi Data Systems, Sun Microsystems and other announced
entrants to the storage management market.

Intellectual Property

   We rely on a combination of trademark, trade secret and copyright laws and
contractual restrictions to protect the proprietary aspects of our software,
services and other technology. These legal protections afford only limited
protection. We have no significant issued patents and have filed only a limited
number of patent applications with the United States Patent and Trademark
Office with respect to our data storage software, services and technology. We
seek to limit disclosure of our intellectual property by requiring employees,
consultants and business associates with access to our proprietary information
to execute confidentiality agreements with us and by restricting access to our
proprietary information. Due to rapid technological change, we believe that
factors such as the expertise and technological and creative skills of our
personnel, new software products and services, and enhancements to our existing
software and services are more important to establishing and maintaining our
proprietary technology position than the various available legal protections.

   Despite our efforts to protect our proprietary rights, unauthorized parties
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may attempt to copy aspects of our software and services or to obtain and use
information that we regard as proprietary. The laws of many countries do not
protect proprietary rights to the same extent as the laws of the United States.
Litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce our intellectual property
rights, to protect our trade secrets, to determine the validity and scope of
the proprietary rights of others or to defend against claims of infringement.
Any such litigation could result in substantial costs and diversion of
resources and could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating
results and financial condition. There can be no assurance that our means of
protecting our proprietary
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rights will be adequate or that our competitors will not independently develop
similar information or technology. Any failure by us to adequately protect our
intellectual property could have a material adverse effect on our business,
operating results and financial condition.

Employees

   As of December 31, 2001, we had a total of 396 full-time employees. Our
success will depend on our ability to attract, retain and motivate highly
qualified technical and management personnel, for whom competition is intense.
Our employees are not represented by any collective bargaining representative.
We believe our relations with our employees are good.

Item 2.  Properties.

   Our headquarters are located in Waltham, Massachusetts, where we have
entered into a lease for approximately 117,000 square feet of office space. The
lease for this space terminates on March 31, 2011. As of December 31, 2001, we
also leased approximately 145,000 square feet of additional office space. We
are actively utilizing approximately 37% of this additional office space, we
sublet 34%, and the balance is vacant. We also have numerous operating leases
and licenses for our S-POP data centers in locations in the United States and
abroad.

Item 3.  Legal Proceedings.

   In July, 2001 we initiated an action against Metromedia Fiber Network
("MFN") in Middlesex (Massachusetts) Superior Court. This action seeks
compensatory, punitive and declaratory relief, alleging, among other things,
misrepresentation, fraudulent inducement and breach of contract due to MFN's
failure to possess or to deliver fiber optic capacity in accordance with
representations made by MFN and as specified under our Fiber Optic Network
Leased Fiber Agreement with MFN. MFN also initiated an action in New York, New
York alleging that we have breached such agreement. While the outcome of these
matters is not currently determinable, we believe that the result will not have
a material adverse effect on the results of our operations or our financial
position, although we can make no assurances in this regard.

   In August, 2001, a purported class action lawsuit was filed in the United
States District Court for the Southern District of New York against us and
several of our officers as well as against the underwriters of our initial
public offering of common stock in June, 2000. The complaint, which seeks
unspecified damages, was filed allegedly on behalf of persons who purchased our
common stock between June 30, 2000 and December 6, 2000. The complaint alleges
violations of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of
1934, each as amended, primarily based on allegations that StorageNetworks, the
underwriters and the other named defendants made material false and misleading
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statements concerning fees paid by purchasers of our common stock to the
underwriters in the prospectus that was part of the registration statement on
Form S-1 that was filed in connection with our initial public offering. The
allegations in the complaint are generally related to the alleged receipt of
excessive and undisclosed commissions by the underwriters and alleged
prohibited after-market transactions by the underwriters. The complaint alleges
that the underwriters obtained excessive commissions and inflated transactions
fees from their customers, and allegedly entered into agreements with their
customers pursuant to which the customers, in return for being allocated shares
in the initial public offering, agreed to purchase additional shares on the
open market at specified increased prices. Although we believe that these
claims are without merit and intend to defend ourselves vigorously against such
claims, we are not presently able to reasonably estimate potential losses, if
any, related to this matter.

   In addition, we are subject to various claims and proceedings in the
ordinary course of business. Based on information currently available, we
believe that none of such current claims or proceedings, individually or in the
aggregate, will materially harm our financial condition or results of
operations, although we can make no assurances in this regard.

Item 4.  Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.

   No matter was submitted to a vote of our stockholders, through the
solicitation of proxies or otherwise, during the fourth quarter of 2001.
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                                    PART II

Item 5.  Market For Registrant's Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters.

  (a)  Market Price of and Dividends of the Company's Common Stock and Related
  Stockholder Matters

   Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol
"STOR." Public trading of our common stock commenced on June 30, 2000. Prior to
that, there was no public market for our common stock. The following table sets
forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low intraday sales prices per
share of our common stock.

                                                 High     Low
                                               -------- -------

                Year Ended December 31, 2001:
                First Quarter................. $ 33.625 $  8.50
                Second Quarter................ $  23.54 $  7.00
                Third Quarter................. $  17.86 $  3.65
                Fourth Quarter................ $   8.10 $  3.75

                Year Ended December 31, 2000:
                Second Quarter (June 30, 2000) $ 102.00 $ 90.00
                Third Quarter................. $ 154.25 $79.125
                Fourth Quarter................ $106.625 $ 16.50

   As of March 8, 2002, there were 432 holders of record of our common stock,
as shown in the records of our transfer agent.

Edgar Filing: STORAGENETWORKS INC - Form 10-K

11



   We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock. We
presently intend to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the expansion of
our business and do not expect to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable
future. Payment of future cash dividends, if any, will be at the discretion of
our board of directors after taking into account various factors, including our
financial condition, operating results, current and anticipated cash needs and
plans for expansion.

  (b)  Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

   In December 2001, we issued 27,618 shares of our common stock to a leasing
company upon the cashless exercise of a warrant originally issued in October
1999, which resulted in no cash proceeds to us. These shares were issued in
reliance upon exemptions from registration set forth in Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act, or regulations promulgated thereunder, relating to sales by an
issuer not involving any public offering. No underwriters or placement agents
were involved in the foregoing issuance.

  (c)  Use of Proceeds from Sales of Registered Securities

   In our initial public offering, we sold 10,350,000 shares of our common
stock in an initial public offering at a price of $27.00 per share, less
underwriting discounts and commissions, pursuant to a Registration Statement on
Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-31430) that was declared effective by the
Securities and Exchange Commission on June 29, 2000. In addition to expenses
incurred in connection with the IPO and previously disclosed in our Forms 10-Q
for the quarters ended June 30, 2000 and September 30, 2000, from the effective
date of the registration statement through December 31, 2001, we have spent
approximately $64.1 million of the $258.6 million of net proceeds from the IPO
for capital lease payments and approximately $21.8 million of the proceeds from
the IPO for operating expenses.
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Item 6.  Selected Financial Data.

   You should read the selected financial data set forth below along with
"Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of
Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes
included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We have derived the
consolidated statement of operations data for 1998, 1999, 2000 and 2001, and
the consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 1998, 1999, 2000 and
2001 from our audited consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:

                                                              Period from
                                                            October 5, 1998
                                                             (commencement
                                                           of operations) to  Year ended   Year ended   Year ended
                                                             December 31,    December 31, December 31, December 31,
                                                                 1998            1999         2000         2001
                                                           ----------------- ------------ ------------ ------------
                                                                    (in thousands, except per share data)

REVENUES:
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   Managed storage service revenues.......................      $    --        $    720    $  30,733    $ 113,496
   Professional service revenues..........................           --           3,203       17,485       10,129
   Equipment revenues.....................................           --           2,335           --           --
                                                                -------        --------    ---------    ---------
       Total revenues.....................................           --           6,258       48,218      123,625
COSTS AND EXPENSES:
   Cost of managed storage service revenues...............          101           8,400       72,961      120,232
   Cost of professional service revenues..................            9           5,343       18,928        6,982
   Cost of equipment revenues.............................           --           2,111           --           --
   Sales and marketing....................................           39           7,304       53,986       56,695
   General and administrative.............................          231           5,558       17,882       24,712
   Research and development...............................           --           1,133       11,872       21,964
   Amortization of deferred stock
     compensation(1)......................................           --           1,301        5,061        3,866
   Impairment charge and other related costs..............           --              --           --      114,449
                                                                -------        --------    ---------    ---------
Total costs and expenses..................................          380          31,150      180,690      348,900
                                                                -------        --------    ---------    ---------
Loss from operations......................................         (380)        (24,892)    (132,472)    (225,275)
Interest income...........................................           11           1,371       15,120       15,144
Interest expense..........................................           --            (393)      (7,513)     (14,682)
Other income (expense)....................................           --              --           --         (160)
                                                                -------        --------    ---------    ---------
Net loss..................................................      $  (369)       $(23,914)   $(124,865)   $(224,973)
                                                                =======        ========    =========    =========
Net loss per share -- basic and diluted...................      $ (0.02)       $  (0.98)   $   (2.12)   $   (2.33)
Weighted average common shares outstanding................       24,400          24,407       58,888       96,698
(1)Amortization of deferred stock compensation consists of
 the following:
Cost of managed storage service revenues..................      $    --        $     71    $     495    $     510
Cost of professional service revenues.....................           --             229          488          199
Sales and marketing.......................................           --             603        1,653        1,118
General and administrative................................           --             251          579          398
Research and development..................................           --             147        1,846        1,641
                                                                -------        --------    ---------    ---------
                                                                $    --        $  1,301    $   5,061    $   3,866
                                                                =======        ========    =========    =========

                                      9

Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:

                                                       As of December 31,
                                                --------------------------------
                                                 1998   1999     2000     2001
                                                ------ ------- -------- --------
                                                         (in thousands)

Cash, cash equivalents and investments......... $8,280 $34,815 $389,628 $258,749
Working capital................................  8,085  25,053  338,123  147,943
Total assets...................................  9,672  67,259  602,613  384,741
Capital lease obligations, less current portion     --  15,822   94,050   60,512
Total stockholders' equity.....................  8,668  37,009  439,128  220,218

Item 7.  Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and
Results of Operations.
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   You should read the following discussion and analysis together with our
consolidated financial statements and the related notes and the other financial
information appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The
following discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and
uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those
anticipated in such forward-looking statements due to various factors,
including, but not limited to, our critical accounting policies and those
factors set forth below under "Factors Affecting Future Operating Results" and
elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Overview

   We are a provider of data storage management software and services. We
operate in two business segments, managed storage services and professional
services, and provide these services to our customers at their data centers,
both onsite at the customers' facilities or in a third-party hosting center.
Our managed storage services include PACS, STORbackup, STORmanage, and
STORfusion storage services. Our STORconsulting professional services are
designed to help enterprise organizations design their primary data storage
systems and optimize their existing data storage infrastructures.

   Since our inception in 1998, we have provided our managed storage services
to our customers in our Storage Point of Presence, or S-POP, data centers. An
S-POP data center can be located either within a customer's own on-site data
center, or within a data center operated by a hosting service provider. We
opened our first S-POP data center in Houston in May 1999. Through December 31,
2001, we operated 49 S-POP data centers in the metropolitan areas of Atlanta,
Austin, Boston, Chicago, Dallas, Detroit, Houston, Los Angeles, New York, San
Francisco, Seattle, Washington, D.C., Amsterdam, Frankfurt and London.

   In 2001, we identified a significant opportunity to provide our software and
services to service providers in order to enable them to manage their storage
infrastructure and provide new value to their customers. As a result, we
developed and began marketing our STORfusion offering. Due to increased
interest in our software and services from large enterprise organizations, our
addition of STORfusion customers, and interest in our STORos operating system
as a stand-alone product, along with weakening demand for storage services by
customers inside hosting service provider data centers, we shifted our focus to
marketing to large enterprise customers and STORfusion customers and on the
development and commercialization of our software. Therefore, we scaled back
the sales and marketing activities for our fully managed PACS primary storage
service offerings and focused on developing and enhancing our software and
services that enterprise customers, telecommunications companies and system
integrators were demanding.

   In the future, we expect to focus on selling solutions that deliver high
value to customers, including our software-based offering, STORfusion. We are
in the process of commercializing our STORos operating system as a stand-alone
software application, to enable customers to use our solutions in managing
their own storage infrastructures more efficiently and effectively. We expect
to begin selling our software directly to customers during the second half of
2002.
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   Since our inception, we have incurred significant losses and negative
operating cash flows. As of December 31, 2001, we had an accumulated deficit of
$374.3 million. We have not achieved profitability on a quarterly or an annual
basis. We believe that we will continue to incur losses on a quarterly and
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annual basis for the foreseeable future. The revenue and income potential of
our business is unproven, and our limited operating history makes an evaluation
of our company difficult. We believe that you should not rely on the
period-to-period comparison of our operating results to predict our future
performance. You must consider our prospects in light of the risks, expenses
and difficulties encountered by new companies in rapidly evolving industries.
We may not be successful in addressing these risks and difficulties.

Critical Accounting Policies

   The discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of
operations is based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been
prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the
United States. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to
make estimates and judgments that affect the reported assets and liabilities,
revenues and expenses, and other financial information. Actual results may
differ significantly from these estimates under different assumptions and
conditions.

   In December 2001, the SEC requested that all registrants disclose their
"critical accounting policies" in the discussion and analysis of their
financial condition and results of operations. The SEC indicated that a
"critical accounting policy" is one which is both important to the portrayal of
the company's financial condition and results and requires management's most
difficult, subjective and complex judgments, often as a result of the need to
make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain.

   Our significant accounting policies are described in note 2 to our
consolidated financial statements. Not all of these significant accounting
policies, however, require management to make difficult, complex or subjective
judgments or estimates. We believe that our accounting policies relating to
revenue recognition, impairment of long-lived assets, allowance for doubtful
accounts, and provision for income taxes described below fit the definition of
"critical accounting policies."

Revenues

   Revenues consist of (i) fees from customer use of our managed storage
services, which include PACS storage services, STORmanage storage services, and
STORfusion storage services, (ii) professional services fees, and (iii)
proceeds from data storage equipment sales to customers. Revenues are
recognized in accordance with the guidance of Staff Accounting Bulletin No.
101, "Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements," when all of the following
conditions are met: persuasive evidence of an agreement exists, delivery has
occurred or services have been rendered, the sales price is fixed or
determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

   Revenues from our PACS and STORmanage storage services primarily include
monthly service fees charged on a per usage basis and are recognized as the
managed storage services are provided.

   Our STORfusion services include fees for launch and enablement services and
monthly service fees. Revenues from launch and enablement services are
recognized ratably over the period the services are provided. Monthly service
fees are charged on a per usage basis and are recognized as the managed storage
services are provided.

   Revenues from professional service engagements are recognized as the
services are provided. Revenues on fixed-price contracts are recognized using
the percentage of completion method of accounting and are adjusted monthly for
the cumulative impact of any revision in estimates. We determine the percentage
of completion of our contracts by comparing costs incurred to date to total
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estimated costs. Contract costs include all direct labor and expenses related
to the contract performance.
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   Equipment sales are recognized when the equipment is delivered to the
customer or placed into service.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

   We continually review the carrying value of long-lived assets, including
property and equipment to determine whether there are any indications of
impairment losses. Recoverability of long-lived assets is measured by a
comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to future net cash flows expected
to be generated by the asset. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the
impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying
amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets.

   During 2001, we conducted an impairment review of long-lived assets,
primarily storage hardware assets used in delivering our fully managed storage
services within our traditional S-POP data centers.

   We calculated the expected net undiscounted cash flows of each S-POP data
center to determine which group of assets was impaired. For those assets where
impairment was present, a loss was recognized for the difference between the
asset carrying values and fair market values. We determined fair market value
based on multiple quotes from third party data storage equipment resellers. In
conducting the impairment review, we separated assets in production (assets to
be held and used) from idle assets (assets to be disposed of).

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

   We evaluate the collectibility of our accounts receivable based on specific
identification of uncollectible accounts. In circumstances where we are aware
of a customer's inability to meet its financial obligations to us
(e.g., bankruptcy filings and substantial downgrading of credit scores), we
record a specific reserve for bad debts against amounts due, to reduce the net
recognized receivable to the amount we reasonably believe will be collected. If
circumstances change (e.g., higher than expected defaults or an unexpected
material adverse change in a major customer's ability to meet its financial
obligations to us), our estimates of the recoverability of amounts due to us
could be reduced by a material amount.

Provision for Income Taxes

   We incurred a net taxable loss in 1999, 2000 and 2001, and therefore did not
record a provision for income taxes in these periods. As of December 31, 2001,
we had a federal and state net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards of
$266.1 million, which may be used, subject to limitations, to offset future
state and federal taxable income through 2003 and 2021, respectively. We have
recorded a valuation allowance against the entire net operating loss and tax
credit carryforwards because we are uncertain that we will be able to realize
the benefit of the carryforwards before they expire.

Results of Operations

Years ended December 31, 1999 and 2000

    Revenues

Edgar Filing: STORAGENETWORKS INC - Form 10-K

16



   Revenues increased from $6.3 million in 1999 to $48.2 million in 2000.
Managed storage service revenues increased from $720,000 in 1999 to $30.7
million in 2000. The increase resulted primarily from the increase in the
number of customers in 2000. We had 21 customers under contract to receive our
managed storage services at December 31, 1999, and over 170 customers at the
end of 2000. Professional service revenues increased from $3.2 million in 1999
to $17.5 million in 2000. The increase resulted primarily from the increase in
the number of professional service engagements in 2000. In 2000, we performed
professional service engagements for customers of EMC Corporation and Compaq
Computer Corp. that accounted for approximately 14% and 12%, respectively, of
our total consolidated revenues. Approximately 37% of our revenues in 1999 were
represented by data storage equipment sales. During 2000, we had no data
storage equipment sales. The relative contributions of
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each of our segments to our total revenues in 2001 may not be indicative of
future periods, however, as we shift the focus of our sales and marketing
efforts to selling software and professional services to large enterprise
organizations and service providers.

   Cost of Revenues

   Cost of managed storage service revenues increased from $8.4 million in 1999
to $73.0 million in 2000. The opening of 35 additional S-POP data centers in
2000 and the operation of 35, 37, 42 and 51 S-POP data centers during each
consecutive quarter of 2000 caused the increase. We had 16 active S-POP data
centers at the end of 1999. Accordingly, costs incurred in the operation of an
S-POP data center, such as depreciation of capital equipment, personnel costs,
networking costs and facility costs were all higher in 2000.

   Cost of professional service revenues increased from $5.3 million in 1999 to
$18.9 million in 2000. The increase was caused by an increase in the number of
professional services personnel in 2000. Costs of equipment revenues were $2.1
million in 1999. Since we did not sell equipment in 2000, we did not incur the
associated costs.

   Sales and Marketing

   Sales and marketing expenses increased from $7.3 million in 1999 to $54.0
million in 2000. The increase was caused primarily by an increase in the number
of sales and marketing personnel and an increase in promotional and advertising
activities in 2000. In addition, higher direct sales-related compensation
expenses, such as commissions and bonuses, were incurred in 2000.

   General and Administrative

   General and administrative expenses increased from $5.6 million in 1999 to
$17.9 million in 2000. The increase was caused by an increase in the number of
general and administrative personnel in 2000, as well as increased information
technology and facilities costs incurred as a result of our growth in 2000. In
addition, we incurred higher consulting and professional fees in 2000 as a
result of our transition to a public company.

   Research and Development

   Research and development expenses increased from $1.1 million in 1999 to
$11.9 million in 2000. The increase was caused primarily by an increase in the
number of technology and engineering personnel in 2000, as well as higher costs
incurred in connection with technology and research activities, such as
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equipment and depreciation.

   Amortization of Deferred Stock Compensation

   Amortization of deferred stock compensation increased from $1.3 million in
1999 to $5.1 million in 2000. In 2000, we incurred a full year of amortization
of deferred stock compensation for stock options granted with exercise prices
deemed to be less than the fair value of common stock at the dates of grant.

   Interest Income

   Interest income increased from $1.4 million in 1999 to $15.1 million in
2000. The increase resulted from our higher average cash and investment
balances during 2000 as a result of our equity financings.

   Interest Expense

   Interest expense increased from $393,000 in 1999 to $7.5 million in 2000.
The increase resulted from higher capital lease obligations under which
interest expense was incurred in 2000.

                                      13

  Years ended December 31, 2000 and 2001

   Revenues

   Revenues increased from $48.2 million in 2000 to $123.6 million in 2001.

   Managed storage service revenues increased from $30.7 million in 2000 to
$113.5 million in 2001. The increase resulted from more capacity under
management. Our customer base in 2001 consisted of companies for whom we
managed larger volumes of data, primarily with our back-up services.
Accordingly, our average annualized revenue per customer increased each quarter
in 2001. One managed storage service customer, Merrill Lynch, accounted for
approximately 10% of our total consolidated revenues for the year ended
December 31, 2001. Approximately 10% of our total consolidated revenues earned
in the year ended December 31, 2001 were recognized from fees paid for
non-recurring customer contract renegotiations.

   In addition, in 2001, our new managed storage service customer base
consisted of a higher ratio of large enterprise customers to Internet-related
companies than in 2000. The capacity under management in hosting service
provider S-POP data centers declined in the second half of 2001 as a result of
the weakening economy and related decline in demand for services within the
data centers of hosting service providers. We anticipate that due to our focus
on selling our software and related services, we may encounter longer sales
cycles and will incur lower average selling prices per unit. Although we
believe that potential profit from these sales is greater than that from our
fully managed storage service offerings, we expect that the size of each sale
will generally be smaller. Therefore, in 2002, we anticipate that revenues from
managed storage services may decrease on a quarterly basis, which may be
partially offset by an increase in revenues from sales and licensing of our
software and related services.

   Professional service revenues decreased from $17.5 million in 2000 to $10.1
million in 2001. The decrease resulted primarily from the decrease in the
number of professional service engagements in 2001. In 2000, we performed
subcontracted professional service engagements for customers of EMC Corporation
and Compaq Computer Corp. that accounted for approximately 14% and 12%,
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respectively, of our total consolidated revenues. In the second half of 2001,
we focused our professional service organization on delivering higher scale and
increased value-added services, and we performed fewer sub-contracting
engagements. As a result, we performed fewer overall professional service
engagements and our professional service revenues declined. We expect to
continue performing direct professional service engagements that are both
strategic and provide higher value to the customer. However, these engagements
are not as frequent as those that we had performed under various subcontracting
agreements with hardware vendors. As such, we do not anticipate immediate
growth in revenues from professional services in 2002.

   During 2000 and 2001, we had no data storage equipment sales.

   Cost of Revenues

   Cost of managed storage service revenues increased from $73.0 million in
2000 to $120.2 million in 2001.

   The increase resulted primarily from higher depreciation and equipment
maintenance expense related to equipment used in 2001. We had more capacity
under management in 2001 than we did in 2000 and needed to procure more data
storage capital equipment to satisfy this increase. However, our gross margins
from providing managed storage services increased from (137%) in 2000 to (6%)
in 2001. We achieved this improvement through greater efficiencies from the
equipment deployed and personnel required to manage the 2001 storage capacity.
Our STORos operating system allowed our delivery of managed storage services to
scale as capacity under management increased. As a result of an impairment
recorded in the quarter ended December 31, 2001 (see "Impairment Charge and
Other Related Costs" below), the Company recognized a charge of $79.0 million
to write-down certain managed storage services assets to fair market value. As
a result, the Company expects its
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depreciation expense to decline in 2002. In addition, we recorded charges
related to long-term fiber contracts and other S-POP data center related
charges, such as unutilized floor space, that will also reduce the cost of
managed storage services in the future.

   Cost of professional service revenues decreased from $18.9 million in 2000
to $7.0 million in 2001. The decrease was caused by a decrease in the number of
professional services personnel in 2001. Our professional service organization
was scaled down in the second half of 2001 as a result of our performing fewer
subcontracting engagements. Subcontracting engagements required us to maintain
a large group of consultants due to the unpredictability of the timing and
volume of these engagements at any point in time. As a result of a smaller,
more focused professional services group, we were able to increase gross
margins from professional services from (8%) in 2000 to 31% in 2001.

   Since we did not sell equipment in 2000 and 2001, we did not incur the
associated costs.

   Sales and Marketing

   Sales and marketing expenses increased from $54.0 million in 2000 to $56.7
million in 2001. The increase was caused primarily by an increase in the number
of sales and marketing personnel in the first half of 2001. Also, because
revenues increased during 2001, we incurred higher direct sales-related
compensation expenses, such as commissions and fees paid to resellers.

Edgar Filing: STORAGENETWORKS INC - Form 10-K

19



   General and Administrative

   General and administrative expenses increased from $17.9 million in 2000 to
$24.7 million in 2001. The increase was primarily caused by higher salary and
related costs in 2001 as a result of more general and administrative personnel
in the first half of 2001. In addition, we incurred higher insurance costs,
professional service fees, and legal costs in 2001, our first full year as a
public company, than in 2000. Finally, we incurred higher facilities and
related costs in 2001 as we established a new corporate headquarters.

   Research and Development

   Research and development expenses increased from $11.9 million in 2000 to
$22.0 million in 2001. The increase was caused primarily by higher salary and
related costs in 2001 as a result of more research and development personnel in
2001, specifically within software development. We also incurred higher
consulting costs in 2001 as we initiated software development projects relating
to the enhancement of our STORos operating system. Consulting costs were
significant in the first half of 2001, and were reduced in the second half as
we continued to add full-time software development personnel. Depreciation of
fixed assets, equipment and maintenance costs all increased in 2001 as we
procured equipment used in our development, interoperability and quality
assurance activities.

   Amortization of Deferred Stock Compensation

   Amortization of deferred stock compensation decreased from $5.1 million in
2000 to $3.9 million in 2001. The decrease in 2001 resulted from the
termination of certain compensatory stock options as a result of employee
terminations before such options vested.

   Impairment Charge and Other Related Costs

   In 2001, we recorded asset impairment charges of $79.0 million, or ($0.82)
per share, and other one-time charges of $35.4 million, or ($0.37) per share.

   As discussed above, during 2001, demand for services in third party data
centers weakened. In addition, we recognized that there was limited demand for
fully managed primary data services from enterprise customers.

                                      15

During the quarter ended December 31, 2001, general economic conditions
remained difficult and hosting service providers continued to experience
significant financial difficulties. As a result, we focused our sales and
marketing efforts on selling software and services to large enterprise
organizations. This focus triggered an impairment review of long-lived assets,
primarily storage hardware assets used in delivering our fully managed storage
services, within our S-POP data centers that are located within third-party
hosting centers.

   We calculated the expected net undiscounted cash flows of each S-POP data
center to determine which group of assets was impaired. For those assets where
impairment was present, a loss was recognized for the difference between the
asset carrying values and fair market values. We determined fair market value
based on multiple quotes from third party data storage equipment resellers. In
conducting the impairment review, we separated assets in production (assets to
be held and used) from idle assets (assets to be disposed of). Assets to be
held and used and assets to be disposed of accounted for $55.4 million and
$23.6 million, respectively, of the total $79.0 million asset impairment charge.
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   In addition, as a result of our new focus on selling software and services
to large enterprise organizations, we determined that certain assets and future
obligations no longer matched the needs of our current enterprise customers or
the future direction of the business. Therefore, we recognized a one-time
charge of $35.4 million related to the following items: fiber related assets
and obligations ($12.4 million), the permanent impairment of strategic
investments of privately-held companies with businesses complementary to our
fully managed primary storage services ($12.1 million), future commitments for
office and S-POP data center floor space ($6.6 million), future commitments for
assets related to fully managed primary storage services ($3.0 million) and
employee termination costs and other charges ($1.3 million). During the year
ended December 31, 2001, we paid $184,000 related to these charges, and had
$18.9 million remaining in accrued expenses.

   Interest Income

   Interest income remained unchanged at $15.1 million for 2000 and 2001. A
larger average cash and investment balance, offset by lower overall money
market and commercial paper interest rates in 2001, caused interest income to
remain unchanged.

   Interest Expense

   Interest expense increased from $7.5 million in 2000 to $14.7 million in
2001. The increase resulted from higher capital lease obligations throughout
the year under which interest expense was incurred in 2001.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

   At December 31, 2001, we had cash and cash equivalents, including
temporarily restricted cash equivalents, of $216.0 million, investments of
$72.9 million and working capital of $147.9 million.

   As a result of our initiatives to develop version 5.0 of our STORos software
as a stand-alone product and to focus our sales and marketing efforts on large
enterprise organizations, we have eliminated strategic investments in
privately-held companies with businesses complementary to our fully managed
primary storage services, reduced future commitments for office and S-POP data
center floor space and reduced headcount. We expect, however, that cash
expenditures relating to research and development, including expenditures for
software development, will continue to increase.

   We have entered into a number of operating leases for our facilities, which
expire from 2002 through 2011. We also lease certain data center infrastructure
and equipment under capital leases. The following table sets forth information
with respect to our long-term obligations payable in cash as of December 31,
2001 (in thousands):
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                                                        Payments Due by Period
                                                        ----------------------
       Contractual Obligations         Less than 1 year 1-3 years    4-5 years After 5 years  Total
       -----------------------         ---------------- ---------    --------- ------------- --------

Long-term debt........................     $    --       $    --      $   --      $    --    $     --
Capital lease obligations.............      54,740        65,024          --           --     119,764
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Operating leases......................      11,600        22,723       8,536       13,647      56,506
                                           -------       -------      ------      -------    --------
   Total contractual cash obligations.     $66,340       $87,747      $8,536      $13,647    $176,270
                                           =======       =======      ======      =======    ========

   Net cash used in operating activities totaled $16.0 million in 1999, $90.4
million in 2000 and $48.4 million in 2001. Our use of cash in 1999 and 2000 was
primarily attributable to the operating loss generated by our investment in the
growth of our business, which included an increase in personnel from nine at
the end of 1998 to 276 as of December 31, 1999, to 581 as of December 31, 2000,
offset by non-cash charges such as depreciation and amortization and increases
in accounts payable and accrued expenses. Our use of cash in 2001 was also
primarily attributable to the operating loss generated during the year.
Although our operating loss in 2001 was greater than our operating loss in
2000, our operating cash used was significantly less because our operating loss
included $114.3 million in asset impairment and other charges that were not
represented by cash. Also, depreciation of fixed assets represented a larger
percentage of our operating loss in 2001. Finally, we reduced discretionary
operating costs, mainly within cost of managed storage services and sales and
marketing expenses, during the second half of 2001 while at the same time
maintaining a consistent accounts receivable days sales outstanding. However,
$18.9 million of the $114.4 million asset impairment and other charges is
represented by accrued expenses which will result in a use of cash in future
periods.

   Net cash used in investing activities totaled $42.5 million in 1999, $108.1
million in 2000 and $8.6 million in 2001. Our cash used in investing activities
in 1999, 2000 and 2001 resulted primarily from our purchase of short-term
investments offset by maturities of such investments, the purchase of
restricted cash equivalents in order to secure certain lease facilities, as
well as additional procurement of capital equipment, principally equipment
related to our managed storage services. In addition, in 2000, we made
strategic investments in the preferred stock of private companies. We did not
make significant strategic investments in the preferred stock of private
companies in 2001. Our use of cash in 2001 was primarily attributable to the
procurement of capital equipment used in the delivery of our managed storage
services. In addition, we redeemed more investments, which we used for
operating purposes, than we purchased in 2001. As a result, our total use of
cash from investing activities decreased in 2001.

   Net cash provided by financing activities totaled $50.2 million in 1999 and
$503.7 million in 2000. In 2001, our net cash used in financing activities
totaled $62.7 million. In 1999 we raised $51.0 million from the sale of
convertible preferred stock. In 2000, we raised $143.0 million from the sale of
convertible preferred stock, $259.9 million from our initial public offering
and $116.8 million from our follow-on public offering completed in November
2000. Our use of cash from financing activities in 2001 primarily related to
the payment of capital lease obligations. In the quarter ended December 31,
2001, we paid $27.1 million to retire certain equipment lease obligations
associated with storage assets before the end of their terms. We did this to
have more flexibility with these assets and because we were paying a fixed
imputed interest rate that far exceeded our return on our cash. We plan to
spend at least $50 million in 2002 in connection with additional early lease
terminations.

   We believe that our current cash, cash equivalents and short-term
investments will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for working
capital, lease terminations and capital expenditures for at least the next
twelve months. However, we may need to raise additional funds to finance the
expansion of our business with regard to new products or services or the
acquisition of complementary businesses or technologies. In the event that
additional financing is required, we may not be able to raise it on terms
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acceptable to us, if at all.

Recent Accounting Pronouncement

   In August 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of
Financial Accounting Standards No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or
Disposal of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets-
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to Be Disposed Of" (SFAS 144). SFAS 144, which is effective for all quarters in
fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001, establishes accounting and
reporting standards for recognizing and measuring the impairment of long-lived
assets. We do not expect the adoption of this standard to have a significant
impact on our consolidated financial statements.

   In June 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of
Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets"
(SFAS 142), and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, "Business
Combinations" (SFAS 141). SFAS 142, which is effective for all quarters in
fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001, supercedes APB Opinion No. 17,
"Intangible Assets"; however, it carries forward without reconsideration the
provisions in APB 17 related to internally developed intangible assets. SFAS
141, which is effective for all quarters in fiscal years beginning after June
30, 2001, supercedes APB Opinion No. 16, "Business Combinations", and amends or
supercedes a number of interpretations of APB No. 16. We do not expect the
adoption of these standards to have a significant impact on our consolidated
financial statements.

Factors Affecting Future Operating Results

   This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains forward-looking statements that
involve substantial risks and uncertainties. You can identify these statements
by forward-looking words such as "anticipate," "expect," "intend," "may,"
"should," "will," and "would" or similar words. You should read statements that
contain these words carefully because they discuss our future expectations,
contain projections of our future results of operations or of our financial
position or other "forward-looking" information. We believe that it is
important to communicate our future expectations to our stockholders. However,
there may be events in the future that we are not able to accurately predict or
control. The factors listed below, as well as any cautionary language elsewhere
in this Form 10-K, provide examples of risks, uncertainties and events that may
cause our actual results to differ materially from the expectations indicated
by forward-looking statements.

  We may not successfully produce and sell our enterprise storage resource
management software

   Historically, our managed storage services have generated the majority of
our revenues. In January, 2002, we announced our intention to transition our
business to focus on providing storage management software and services that
meet the needs of large enterprise organizations and service providers and to
decrease our sales and marketing of our managed storage services. We are also
in the process of preparing our existing software, which we currently use in
providing our services, for licensing and delivery to customers as a
stand-alone product.

   To be successful, this transition will require the successful development of
new, independent versions of our software products. These versions may not be
available on schedule, or at all, and may not be accepted by customers. This
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transition will also require changes in many aspects of our operations,
including a modification of the function of our engineering department, our
revenue recognition policies, our revenue forecasting, our profitability
metrics, how we contract with our customers, how we provide support to our
customers, how we market and sell our products and services, how we train our
sales force, how we utilize third party sales channels, and how we compensate
our sales force. If this transition is not successful, our business, operating
results and financial condition will be materially and adversely affected.

  We have a limited operating history

   Due to the changing nature of our business, our limited operating history
and the emerging nature of our markets, products and services, it is difficult
to evaluate our business and prospects. We commenced operations in October,
1998. We began offering our managed data storage services in May, 1999 and
derived 12% of our revenues in 1999, 64% of our revenues in 2000, and 92% of
our revenues in 2001 from these services. None of our revenues in 2001 was
derived from the direct licensing of software products. The enterprise storage
resource management software and services markets are relatively new, highly
competitive, and may not continue to grow or be sustainable. Potential
customers may choose to purchase enterprise storage resource management
software and services from a competitor or may choose to develop the software
or services themselves. It is possible that our software and services may never
achieve significant market acceptance. If these markets do not mature, or
develop more slowly than we expect, our business, results of operations and
financial condition will be seriously harmed.
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   We have incurred losses in each quarter since our inception. We experienced
net losses of $23.9 million in 1999, $124.9 million in 2000 and $225.0 million
in 2001. As of December 31, 2001, we had an accumulated deficit of $374.3
million. We cannot be certain that our revenues will grow or that we will
generate sufficient revenues to achieve profitability. We believe that we will
continue to incur losses on a quarterly and annual basis for the foreseeable
future. We will need to generate higher revenues in order to achieve and
maintain profitability. If our revenues do not grow or grow more slowly, or if
our operating or capital expenses increase more than we expect or cannot be
further reduced in the event of lower revenues, our business will be materially
and adversely affected.

  Our stock price has been volatile and could result in substantial losses of
  investors

   The market for technology stock has been extremely volatile. The following
factors could cause the market price of our common stock in the public market
to fluctuate significantly:

    .  the addition or departure of key personnel;

    .  variations in our quarterly operating results;

    .  announcements by us or our competitors of the gain or loss of
       significant contracts, new products or service offerings or
       enhancements, mergers, acquisitions, joint ventures or capital
       commitments;

    .  changes in earnings estimates by analysts;

    .  our sales of common stock or other securities in the future;
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    .  changes in market valuations of technology companies; and

    .  fluctuations in stock market prices and volumes.

  Our market is highly competitive, and our competition includes established
storage hardware and software vendors and service providers against whom we may
not be able to compete successfully

   The market in which we operate is highly competitive and is marked by rapid
and substantial technological change, the emergence of new competitive
companies, products, services and evolving technical standards. To remain
competitive, we must develop new products and services and continue to enhance
our existing products and services. We may be unsuccessful in our attempts to
develop new products or services or new releases or versions that meet the
needs of customers. In addition, the introduction of new products and services,
or new versions of existing products, may not meet with customer acceptance or
may be delayed. We currently face competition from hardware and software
vendors whose products compete with our software products and who also provide
consulting and related services that compete with our services. Many of these
vendors have longer operating histories, greater name recognition and
substantially greater financial, technical and marketing resources than we
have. Many of these vendors also have more extensive customer bases, broader
customer relationships and broader industry alliances than us, including
relationships with many of our current and potential customers. We also face
competition from other providers of storage services and may face competition
from new entrants to the data storage market.

   Increased competition from any of these sources could result in a loss of
customers and market share. Our current and future competitors could introduce
products and services with superior features and functionality, and could
bundle their services and software with other products in order to compete.
Additionally, price competition, particularly from competitors with greater
resources, could require us to reduce the prices for our services and software.
Any of these results could seriously harm our business and financial condition.

  We might experience significant defects in our products

   In the past, we have utilized our software to manage the delivery of our
services to our customers. However, we have never sold our software to
customers as independent products, and we may not be successful in developing
our software as independent products. Software products frequently contain
errors or failures, especially when first introduced or when new versions are
released. We might experience significant errors or failures in our products,
or they might not work with other hardware or software as expected, which could
delay the development or release of new products or new versions of products,
or which could adversely affect market acceptance or our products. Our
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products can be used to manage data critical to organizations. If we were to
experience significant delays in the release of new products or new versions of
products, or if customers were dissatisfied with product functionality or
performance, we could lose revenue or be subject to liability for service or
warranty costs and claims, and our business, operating results and financial
condition could be adversely affected.

  Certain software is licensed from third parties

   Some of our products contain software licensed from third parties. Some of
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these licenses may not be available to us in the future or on terms that are
acceptable or allow our products to remain competitive. Our inability to use
any of this third party software could result in shipment delays, delays in the
development of future products or enhancements of existing products, or other
disruptions in our business, which could materially and adversely affect our
business, financial condition and operating results.

  We rely on enterprise transactions

   We market our services and intend to market our products to large enterprise
customers. However, we may not successfully be able to market and sell our
software or services to such customers. Such failure could seriously harm our
business, operating results and financial condition. Our operating results are
sensitive to the timing of such orders. Such orders are difficult to manage and
predict, because:

    .  The sales cycle is typically lengthy, generally lasting six to twelve
       months, and varies substantially from transaction to transaction;

    .  Enterprise license transactions often include multiple elements such as
       product licenses and service and support;

    .  Recognition of revenue from enterprise license transactions may vary
       from transaction to transaction;

    .  They typically involve significant technical evaluation and commitment
       of resources; and

    .  Customers' internal procedures frequently cause delays in orders. Such
       internal procedures include approval of capital expenditures,
       implementation of new technologies within their networks, and testing
       new technologies that affect key operations.

   Many of the large organizations that we target as customers have lowered
their rate of spending on enterprise software. Due to the large size of
enterprise transactions, if orders forecasted for a specific transaction for a
particular quarter are not realized in that quarter, our operating results for
that quarter may be seriously harmed.

  We may rely on indirect sales channels

   As we develop and market our software products, we may rely on distributors,
systems integrators, other software makers, and hardware vendors for the
marketing and distribution of our products. Agreements with such resellers may
not be exclusive and may be terminable by either party without cause. These
resellers might also market products that are competitive with ours. The
development of business relationships with resellers will require a significant
amount of resources. Any failure of these reseller arrangements, or any failure
to develop such reseller arrangements, could have a materially adverse effect
on our business, financial conditions and operating results.

  A class action lawsuit has been filed against us, and additional suits may be
filed, which may result in litigation that is costly to defend and the outcome
of which may harm our business

   We and several of our officers are named as defendants in a purported class
action complaint that has been filed on behalf of certain persons who purchased
our common stock between June 30, 2000 and December 6, 2000. This complaint
alleges violations of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934, each as amended. This complaint primarily alleges that there was
undisclosed compensation received by our underwriters from purchasers of our
common stock in connection with our initial public offering.
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   We can provide no assurance as to the outcome of this matter. Any conclusion
of this matter in a manner adverse to us could have a material adverse affect
on our financial position and results of operation. In addition, the costs to
us of defending any litigation or other proceeding, even if resolved in our
favor, could be substantial.
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We may also be subject to other class action litigation in the future. Any such
litigation could also substantially divert the attention of our management and
our resources in general and could have a materially adverse effect on our
business and results of operations.

  Our growth strategy will be unsuccessful if we are unable to develop and
protect our proprietary technology

   A key component of our growth strategy is to further develop our proprietary
software. Our continued expansion and development of our operations will depend
on, among other things, our ability to produce software that can be sold as
products independent of our services, as well as to develop new products.

   We rely on a combination of copyright, trademark and trade secret laws and
restrictions on disclosure to protect our intellectual property rights. We do
not have any significant issued patents and have filed only a limited number of
patent applications with respect to our data storage software and services. We
cannot be certain that our current patent applications or any future
application will be granted, that any future patent will not be challenged,
invalidated or circumvented, or that rights granted under any patent issued to
us will afford us a competitive advantage. Our intellectual property may be
subject to even greater risk in foreign jurisdictions. The laws of many
countries do not protect proprietary rights to the same extent as the laws of
the United States.

   Litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce our intellectual
property rights, to protect our trade secrets, to determine the validity and
scope of the proprietary rights of others or to defend against claims of
infringement. Any such litigation could result in substantial costs and
diversion of resources. There can be no assurance that our means of protecting
our proprietary rights will be adequate or that our competitors will not
independently develop similar information or technology. Our inability to
continue to expand our services or to develop and adequately protect our
proprietary technology would have a material adverse effect on our business and
financial condition and our ability to compete effectively.

  Any failure of our products and services could lead to significant costs,
service disruptions and data loss, which could reduce our revenues and harm our
business and reputation

   To be successful, we must provide our customers with secure, efficient and
reliable enterprise storage resource management software and managed data
storage services. To meet these customer requirements, we must protect our
software and services against failure caused by occurrences such as:

    .  Product error;

    .  design flaws;

    .  human error;
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    .  physical or electronic security breaches;

    .  fire, earthquake, flood and other disasters;

    .  power loss; and

    .  sabotage, vandalism and terrorism.

   The failure of our software to operate as we warrant or the occurrence of a
natural disaster or other unanticipated problem at one or more of our S-POP
data centers could result in lack of performance, service interruptions,
significant damage to equipment or loss or unavailability of customer data,
which could adversely affect our reputation, our ability to attract new
customers and the value of our stock. We may also be subject to legal actions
by our customers. Any significant product errors or design flaws or any
widespread loss of services would slow the adoption of our products and
services and cause damage to our reputation, which would seriously harm our
business.

  Our revenues will not continue to grow, our costs will increase, and our
reputation will be damaged if we are not able to deliver our products and
services in accordance with our contracts with our customers

   Because our services contracts provide customers credits against a portion
of their monthly service fees if our managed data storage services do not
achieve specified performance levels of data availability, successfully
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completed back-ups and data security, we will lose revenues and may experience
a decrease in customer satisfaction if our services and software do not perform
as we expect. Our failure to satisfy our customers could damage our reputation,
significantly reduce demand for our services, and cause us to receive lower
fees than expected and incur unforeseen costs to remedy our shortfalls.

  Quarterly and annual operating results and revenue are subject to
fluctuations caused by many factors, which may cause our stock price to decline
and could cause long-term harm to our business

   Quarterly and annual results of operations are affected by a number of
factors, which in turn could adversely affect our revenue, profitability or
cash flow in the future and could cause serious harm to our business. These
factors include:

    .  Our success at marketing and selling our software and services, and
       customers' reactions to our new software products;

    .  success in expanding and adapting our sales and marketing programs;

    .  financial condition of our customers and customers' demand for and
       implementation of our products and services;

    .  length of sales cycle;

    .  general economic conditions;

    .  price and product competition;

    .  ability to introduce new or enhanced products and services;
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    .  market acceptance of our or our competitors' new products and services;

    .  ability to control costs;

    .  new hardware and software technologies;

    .  size and timing of licensing and services transactions;

    .  ability to retain qualified personnel;

    .  changes in pricing policies;

    .  quality control of our products and services;

    .  acquisition costs or other non-recurring charges in connection with the
       acquisition of companies, products or technologies;

    .  acts of terrorism and acts of war;

    .  temporary shortages or interruptions in supply of storage hardware and
       software; and

    .  natural disasters in the geographic markets in which we operate.

  If any of our business relationships with hosting service providers, hardware
and software vendors and other service providers and suppliers terminate or do
not develop, our revenues could be adversely affected

   We have formed business relationships, both formally and informally, with
various hosting service providers, hardware and software vendors and other
service providers and suppliers for joint marketing and sales activities. We
may also need to develop relationships with third party hardware and software
vendors to sell our software products. If we are unable to develop or maintain
such relationships, our potential future software revenues could be adversely
affected.

                                      22

   For example, Exodus Communications, Inc. ("Exodus"), with whom we had a
joint marketing and services agreement, filed a voluntary petition for
protection under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code on September
26, 2001. Under the terms of our agreement with Exodus, we provide services to
customers inside Exodus data centers, and Exodus generally invoices the
customers for these services. On February 1, 2002, Exodus completed the sale of
a substantial part of its business to Cable & Wireless plc (and Digital Island,
Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cable & Wireless). As part of this
acquisition, Cable & Wireless has assumed the joint marketing and services
agreement, and we intend to continue to provide services to customers under
that agreement. The closing of the acquisition by Cable & Wireless also
triggered Exodus' obligation to pay us for pre-bankruptcy petition services
that had previously been unpaid as a result of Exodus' bankruptcy filing, and
we have received such payment in full.

   As a result of the change of ownership from Exodus to Cable & Wireless, some
of these customers may move their business to data center hosting companies
with whom we do not have a relationship. In addition, these customers may
otherwise cease using our services, and Cable & Wireless may otherwise not
fulfill its obligations under our agreement with Exodus, including the failure
of certain Exodus subsidiaries to fulfill obligations under the agreement. If
our relationship with Cable & Wireless is terminated, or if we are otherwise
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unable to collect revenue from Cable & Wireless, its subsidiaries, or from
these customers, our business and results of operations would be substantially
harmed.

  Our software and services may become obsolete if we do not respond rapidly to
technological and market changes

   The data storage software and managed data storage services markets are and
will continue to be characterized by rapid technological change and frequent
new product and service introductions. We may be unable to respond quickly or
effectively to these developments. If competitors introduce products, services
or technologies that are better than ours or that gain greater market
acceptance, or if new industry standards emerge, our software and services may
become obsolete, which would materially harm our business and results of
operations. In developing our software and services, we have made, and will
continue to make, assumptions about the standards that our customers and
competitors may adopt. If the standards adopted are different from those that
we may now or in the future promote or support, market acceptance of our
software and services may be significantly reduced or delayed, and our business
will be harmed. In addition, the introduction of products or services
incorporating new technologies and the emergence of new industry standards
could render our existing products and services obsolete. The development of
new or enhanced products and services is a complex and uncertain process that
requires the accurate anticipation of technological and market trends.

   We currently plan to introduce and market several potential new products in
the next twelve months. Some of our competitors currently offer certain of
these potential new products or products similar to these potential new
products. Such potential new products are subject to significant technical
risks. We may fail to introduce such potential new products on a timely basis
or at all. If potential new products are delayed or do not achieve market
acceptance, our business, operating results and financial condition would be
seriously harmed.

   We may experience design, marketing and other difficulties that could delay
or prevent the development, introduction or marketing of new services or
enhancements to our existing services. Our failure to anticipate and meet
changing customer requirements could materially adversely affect our business,
results of operations and financial condition.

  We may not be able to obtain additional financing necessary to grow our
business

   As we grow our business, we may need additional financing. We cannot be sure
that we will be able to secure additional financing on acceptable terms.
Additionally, holders of any future debt instruments may have rights senior to
those of the holders of our common stock, and any future issuance of common
stock would result in dilution of existing stockholders' equity interests.
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  Our revenues could decline if our customers do not renew our services or if
the rates we charge for services are reduced

   We provide our managed data storage services through service level
agreements with our customers. We have little historical information with which
to forecast future demand for our services from our existing customer base
after existing contracts expire. If our customers elect not to renew our
services, our revenues will be reduced and our business and financial results
may suffer. As the data storage hardware, software and services market
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continues to experience increased competition and price pressure, we will
continue to experience pressure to decrease the fees for our services, which
could adversely affect our revenues and our gross margin.

  A portion of our current customers are Internet-based businesses that may not
pay us for our services on a timely basis and that may not succeed over the
long term

   Approximately 36% of our revenues recognized in 2001 were derived from
customers that are Internet-based businesses, and a portion of our future
managed storage services revenues will be derived from this customer base. The
unproven business models of some of these customers make their continued
financial viability uncertain. Given the short operating history and emerging
nature of many of these businesses, some of our customers have encountered
financial difficulties and failed to pay for our services or substantially
delayed payment and there is a risk that more of these customers will encounter
similar difficulties. The failure of any of our customers to pay our fees on a
timely basis or to continue to purchase our services in accordance with their
contractual commitments could adversely affect our revenue collection periods,
revenues and other financial results.

  Provisions of our charter documents may have anti-takeover effects that could
prevent a change in control even if the change in control would be beneficial
to our stockholders

   Provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation,
by-laws, and Delaware law could make it more difficult for a third party to
acquire us, even if doing so would be beneficial to our stockholders. For
example, our Board of Directors is staggered in three classes, so that only a
portion of the directors may be replaced at any annual meeting. Our by-laws
limit the persons authorized to call special meetings of stockholders and
require advance notice for stockholders to submit proposals for consideration
at stockholder meetings. Additionally, our certificate of incorporation permits
our Board of Directors to authorize the issuance of preferred stock without
stockholder approval that could have the effect not only of delaying or
preventing an acquisition, but also of adversely affecting the price of our
common stock.

Item 7.A.  Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

   Nearly all of our revenues to date have been denominated in U.S. dollars and
are primarily from customers located in the United States. Although we have
S-POP data centers and sales offices located outside the United States,
revenues from international customers to date have not been significant. We
incur costs for our overseas offices in the local currency of those offices for
staffing, rent, telecommunications and other services. As a result, our
operating results could become subject to fluctuations based upon changes in
the exchange rates of those currencies in relation to the U.S. dollar. Although
currency fluctuations are currently not a material risk to our operating
results, we will continue to monitor our exposure to currency fluctuations and,
when appropriate, use financial hedging techniques to minimize the effect of
these fluctuations in the future. We do not currently utilize any derivative
financial instruments or derivative commodity instruments.

   Our interest income is sensitive to changes in the general level of U.S.
interest rates. We typically do not attempt to reduce or eliminate our market
risk on our investments because substantially all of our investments are in
fixed-rate, short-term securities. The fair value of our investment portfolio
or related income would not be significantly impacted by either a 100 basis
point increase or decrease in interest rates due to the fixed-rate, short-term
nature of our investment portfolio.
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                        REPORT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

Board of Directors and Stockholders
StorageNetworks, Inc.

   We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of
StorageNetworks, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, and the
related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity, and cash
flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2001. Our
audits also included the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at
Item 14(a). These financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of
the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these
financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

   We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally
accepted in the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform
the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements
are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test
basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial
statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and
significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall
financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a
reasonable basis for our opinion.

   In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly,
in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of
StorageNetworks, Inc. at December 31, 2000 and 2001, and the consolidated
results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in
the period ended December 31, 2001, in conformity with accounting principles
generally accepted in the United States. Also, in our opinion the related
financial statement schedule when considered in relation to the basic financial
statements taken as a whole, presents fairly in all material respects the
information set forth therein.

                                                          /s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Boston, Massachusetts
January 28, 2002
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                             StorageNetworks, Inc.

                          CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
                (in thousands, except share and per share data)

                                                                                          December 31,
                                                                                      --------------------
                                                                                        2000       2001
                                                                                      ---------  ---------

                                       ASSETS
CURRENT ASSETS:
   Cash and cash equivalents......................................................... $ 304,861  $ 185,834
   Short-term investments............................................................    84,767     42,978
   Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $307 and $2,161 at
     December 31, 2000 and 2001......................................................     7,886     13,735
   Prepaid expenses and other current assets.........................................    10,044      9,407
                                                                                      ---------  ---------
       Total current assets..........................................................   407,558    251,954
   Property and equipment, net.......................................................   135,867     67,074
   Restricted cash equivalents.......................................................    32,133     30,158
   Rights to use fiber optic capacity................................................     7,595         --
   Cost method investments...........................................................    11,083         --
   Non-current investments...........................................................        --     29,937
   Other assets......................................................................     8,377      5,618
                                                                                      ---------  ---------
       Total assets.................................................................. $ 602,613  $ 384,741
                                                                                      =========  =========

                        LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY
CURRENT LIABILITIES:
   Accounts payable.................................................................. $   3,746  $   3,821
   Accrued expenses..................................................................    23,134     50,259
   Deferred revenue..................................................................     5,938      5,868
   Capital lease obligations.........................................................    36,617     44,063
                                                                                      ---------  ---------
       Total current liabilities.....................................................    69,435    104,011
Capital lease obligations, less current portion......................................    94,050     60,512
Commitments and contingencies........................................................
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY:
   Common stock, par value $.01; 600,000,000 shares authorized; 95,362,730 and
     97,810,286 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2000 and 2001
     respectively....................................................................       954        978
   Less treasury stock, at cost, 25,000 shares.......................................        --       (200)
   Additional paid-in capital........................................................   601,649    597,938
   Deferred stock compensation.......................................................   (13,754)    (4,638)
   Accumulated other comprehensive income............................................      (406)       428
   Accumulated deficit...............................................................  (149,315)  (374,288)
                                                                                      ---------  ---------
       Total stockholders' equity....................................................   439,128    220,218
                                                                                      ---------  ---------
       Total liabilities and stockholders' equity.................................... $ 602,613  $ 384,741
                                                                                      =========  =========
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         See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.
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                             StorageNetworks, Inc.

                     CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
                     (in thousands, except per share data)

                                                                             Year ended December 31,
                                                                         ------------------------------

                                                                           1999       2000       2001
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
REVENUES:
   Managed storage service revenues..................................... $    720  $  30,733  $ 113,496
   Professional service revenues........................................    3,203     17,485     10,129
   Equipment revenues...................................................    2,335         --         --
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
       Total revenues...................................................    6,258     48,218    123,625
COSTS AND EXPENSES:
   Cost of managed storage service revenues.............................    8,400     72,961    120,232
   Cost of professional service revenues................................    5,343     18,928      6,982
   Cost of equipment revenues...........................................    2,111         --         --
   Sales and marketing..................................................    7,304     53,986     56,695
   General and administrative...........................................    5,558     17,882     24,712
   Research and development.............................................    1,133     11,872     21,964
   Amortization of deferred stock compensation*.........................    1,301      5,061      3,866
   Impairment charge and other related costs............................       --         --    114,449
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
       Total costs and expenses.........................................   31,150    180,690    348,900
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
Loss from operations....................................................  (24,892)  (132,472)  (225,275)
Interest income.........................................................    1,371     15,120     15,144
Interest expense........................................................     (393)    (7,513)   (14,682)
Other income (expense)..................................................       --         --       (160)
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
       Net loss......................................................... $(23,914) $(124,865) $(224,973)
                                                                         ========  =========  =========
Net loss per share -- basic and diluted................................. $  (0.98) $   (2.12) $   (2.33)
Weighted average common shares outstanding..............................   24,407     58,888     96,698

* Amortization of deferred stock compensation consists of the following:
Cost of managed storage service revenues................................ $     71  $     495  $     510
Cost of professional service revenues...................................      229        488        199
Sales and marketing.....................................................      603      1,653      1,118
General and administrative..............................................      251        579        398
Research and development................................................      147      1,846      1,641
                                                                         --------  ---------  ---------
                                                                         $  1,301  $   5,061  $   3,866
                                                                         ========  =========  =========

         See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

                                      28

Edgar Filing: STORAGENETWORKS INC - Form 10-K

34



                             StorageNetworks, Inc.

                CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

                                (in thousands)

                                                                Series A                       Series C      Series D
                                                 Common         Preferred       Series B       Preferred     Preferred
                                                 Stock            Stock      Preferred Stock     Stock         Stock
                                              ------------   --------------  --------------  ------------  ------------
                                                      Par             Par              Par            Par           Par
                                              Shares Value   Shares  Value   Shares   Value  Shares  Value Shares  Value
                                              ------ -----   ------  ------  -------  -----  ------  ----- ------  -----

  BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 1998............... 24,400 $244     4,500  $   45
Issuance of Series A preferred stock.........                   500       5
Issuance of Series B preferred stock, net....                                 10,163  $ 102
Issuance of common stock in connection with
 exercise of stock options...................    132    1
Deferred stock compensation expense..........
Amortization of deferred stock compensation..
Cancellation of compensatory stock options...
Net loss.....................................
                                              ------ ----    ------  ------  -------  -----  ------  ----  ------  ----
  BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 1999............... 24,532  245     5,000      50   10,163    102
Issuance of Series C preferred stock.........                                                 6,013  $ 60
Issuance of Series D preferred stock.........                                                               1,758  $ 18
Issuance of Series D preferred stock warrants
Issuance of common stock in connection with
 the initial public offering, net............ 64,459  645    (5,000)    (50) (10,163)  (102) (6,013)  (60) (1,758)  (18)
Issuance of common stock in connection with
 the secondary offering, net.................  3,600   36
Issuance of common stock in connection with
 exercise of stock options...................  1,984   20
Issuance of common stock in connection with
 exercise of warrants........................    788    8
Deferred stock compensation expense..........
Amortization of deferred stock compensation..
Cancellation of compensatory stock options...
Net loss.....................................
Translation adjustment.......................
                                              ------ ----    ---
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